
THE RITA MINUTE 

 

SOUND: FOOTSTEPS. 

 

RITA: 

 Boss? 

 

Mista Steel, you keep walkin around in circles like 

that, you’re gonna make me sick. 
 

JUNO: 

 I’m so close… damn it, I almost have it! 
 

RITA: 

Well, could ya almost have it in your office? I’m 
tryin’a get some, ahem, reading done over here.  
 

That’s right, I said I was readin’. A whole book, 
practically. At least I think it’s a whole book, 
Frannie said it was, she’s puttin’ together a book 
club tomorrow y’know, little sandwiches and things 
like that, real fancy, but anyway for all I know it’s 
just half a book cuz I ain’t got past page six yet. 
 

Boss, are you gonna do this all day? 

 

JUNO: 

This stupid thing has the answer! I know it does! 

 

RITA: 

You keep treatin’ it that way and it’s gonna have the 
answer in about half a million pieces! 

 

JUNO: 

Alright, details, details… two years ago Lazarus 
McCoy’s found dead in his armchair holding this 
statue… HCPD calls it a heart attack, but McCoy’s 
husband doesn’t buy it, says he’s never seen this 
statue before… 

 

RITA: 

Opens the cold case again with you, yeah, yeah. I was 

there. 

 

Look, boss, you need to go take a walk or somethin. 

Clear your mind. Maybe go over to the pharmacy and 

pick up some’a that, uh, calming stuff, the, uh, the 



whaddayacall it, yoga. 

 

JUNO: 

 Pharmacy…! That’s it! Rita, I’m going out. 
 

RITA: 

 About time. 

 

JUNO: 

I want you to do some research on the material the 

statue’s made out of while I’m gone. I’ll be back in 
two hours. 

 

RITA: 

 Mista Steel! I’m busy! 
 

JUNO: 

And make sure you handle this thing carefully, 

alright? It’s the key to the whole case! 
 

RITA: 

 But boss! 

 

SOUND: FOOTSTEPS. DOOR OPENING AND CLOSING AS HE LEAVES. 

 

 Mista Steel!!!! 

 

Stupid boss… stupid statue… Makin’ me do work while he 
gets to take a field trip to the pharmacy… It ain’t 
fair, I tell ya! 

 

SOUND: SHE HITS HER HAND ON THE TABLE AND HER BOOK HITS THE 

FLOOR. 

 

 Oopsie! Dropped my book! 

 

SOUND: SHE HITS THE STATUE WHILE SHE’S REACHING OVER. IT 
HITS THE FLOOR, AND SHATTERS. 

 

 Oopsie! Dropped the… the… Uh-oh. 
 

Uh-oh!! 

 

No! You ain’t broken! No no no no no! You - come on, 
statue, you just put yourself back together again! 

 

 Come on! You ain’t even tryin’!!! 



 

 Mista Steel is gonna kill me… 
 

Well, no, he ain’t gonna kill me. But he is gonna yell 
at me, with his face all red an’ everything, an' that 
big bulgey vein in his face, an’ I just hate when he 
does that cuz it can’t be good for his heart shoutin 
like that an’ what if that vein were to just, y’know, 
went SPPLLLRRRT, an’ 
 

No! Snap outta it! You gotta do somethin’ about this, 
Rita! This is a new dress an’ I ain’t gonna let the 
boss get his vein-juice all over it! 

 

You gotta fix this, that’s all. That ain’t so hard. 
It's just like a jigsaw puzzle. A billion-piece jigsaw 

puzzle. An’ you’re good at jigsaw puzzles! Second 
grade you got the prize for doin’ the most jigsaw 
puzzles in the class! 

 

SOUND: SHE SORTS THROUGH THE PIECES. 

 

I mean, y’never finished one of em, but y’did a whole 
bunch an’ that’s gotta be worth something. Look, these 
two already look like they fit! I’ll just put em 
together and… 

 

SOUND: THE LITTLE PIECES SHATTER. 

 

 

Maybe this is a little harder than a jigsaw puzzle. 

 

Ooh! I know! 

 

SOUND: PAGES FLIPPING. 

 

Stupid statue thinks it’s so smart! Ha! Well, the 
statue can’t read a book, can it? All kindsa things in 
books, I hear. Now let’s see, what’s this book got to 
say about fixin’ priceless crime scene evidence… 

 

Evidence, evidence… Come on, what gives? This book 
ain’t got a thing on falsifying evidence! All it’s got 
is… 
 

“The bounty hunter’s lips grazed the alien outlaw’s…” 
Oh! “Her fingers ran down across her…” Ooooh!! An’ 



then she… 
 

SOUND: PAGE FLIP. 

 

 Ooooooooooh!!! 

 

No! I ain’t gonna fall for that! Nice try, book! Your 
mind-control powers ain’t gonna stop me this time! I’m 
in control, here! I got the willpower! 

 

But first I am gonna bookmark that page. 

 

SOUND: SHE SLAMS THE BOOK SHUT. 

 

Well, what am I supposed to do now? The book didn’t 
know a thing about statues, so… Oh! That’s it! 

 

SOUND: TYPING. 

 

The Director of the Hyperion Museum of Art would know 

about that kinda stuff… Just gotta get into his inbox… 
Put out that firewall… Defrost that ICE… 

 

SOUND: TYPING STOPS. 

 

There! Boy, y’think one of these execs would update 
their security systems. I just run the hacking program 

I wrote an’ type real fast an’ I’m in! 
 

SOUND: TYPING CONTINUES. 

 

Statues… statues… You gotta be kiddin’ me? Nothin on 
statues! Nothin-- 

 

What’s that? Subject line, “To my Forbidden Love???” 
379 replies??? 

 

(READING) 

“Every morning when I wake, my first thought is of 
you. Every evening before I sleep, my last thought is 

of you. All I can think of as each second passes is 

that I cannot spend it with you… my dearest love, if 
only the galaxy could understand us!!!!!!” 
 

That was the most beautiful thing I’ve ever read. 
 

No, no. Rita, you got to fix Mista Steel’s evidence. 



He’s countin’ on you. You gotta do it. 
 

Okay! Okay! Just one more! 

 

SOUND: CLICKING 

 

Ooh, she said what? No! No! (GASP!) Yes! One more – 
what? Ooooooooh! 

 

ALL SOUNDS FADE OUT. 

 

 

ALL SOUNDS FADE IN. 

 

 

RITA: 

Oh my God, Frannie, ain’t it the most beautiful thing 
you ever read? 

 

I know! Did you get to the part where his wife dies 

yet? That’s my favorite part. I was just wailin’ and 
sobbin’ an— 

 

No it ain’t insensitive! I said it was beautiful! 
Beautiful’s a compliment, ain’t it? 

 

Well, we’ll just agree to disagree, then. Oh, and 
then, and then the part where he talks about seein her 

every day! OH AND THEN THEY SNEAK A KISS WHEN THE 

MUSEUM IS CLOSED!!  

 

I thought romance was dead, Frannie. Turns out it’s 
just between a museum director and someone else’s 
wife. I hope that I’m someone else’s wife one day. 
 

A cheater! Frannie, of all the low things you could 

say about a guy! He ain’t a cheater! Well, maybe if it 
wasn’t true love he would be, maybe, but when it’s 
true love it ain’t cheatin it’s tragedy and you know… 
 

Of course it’s true love! Didn’t you read anything? He 
told her he loved her that night when they kissed in 

the Hall of Statues... 

 

Oh no! I’ll call ya back, Frannie, bye! 
 

SOUND: SHE HANGS UP. 



 

Mista Steel’s gonna be back in half an hour an’ his 
clue is still broken! I don’t got time to do any more 
research… I got to put it back together! 

 

SOUND: SHE RIFLES THROUGH HER DRAWERS. RATCHET, MUSIC BOX, 

CUCKOO, RUBBER DUCK SQUEAK. 

 

Come on, come on, I gotta have some glue in here 

somewhere! 

 

No, wait! Mista Steel took the glue into his office 

after I glued the fridge shut so nobody would take my 

snacks! 

 

SOUND: SHE GETS UP, STEPS ON A FEW PIECES OF STATUE, AND 

WALKS TO JUNO’S OFFICE. SHE LOOKS THROUGH HIS DRAWERS. 
 

Where did he put it? Just stupid papers— 
 

SOUND: PAPERS FLY EVERYWHERE. 

 

 -- and evidence -- 

 

SOUND: SOMETHING SHATTERS. 

 

 -- and his stupid backup gun -- 

 

SOUND: IT HITS THE GROUND AND SHOOTS. 

 

The glue! HA! Thought you could get away from me, 

didn’tcha, but ain’t no glue gonna outsmart Rita OH NO 
IT’S EMPTY! 

 

SOUND: PLASTIC BOTTLE HITS THE GROUND. 

 

No, no, no! What am I gonna do now? Mista Steel is 

gonna see that I broke his dumb statue an’ he’s gonna 
kill me! That big vein in his forehead is gonna get 

bigger an’ bigger an’ bigger an’ bigger an' then it’s 
just gonna-- 

 

SOUND: SHE SITS DOWN IN THE CHAIR AND SOMETHING GOES 

SPLRRRT. 

 

Ewww. 

 



SOUND: SHE STANDS UP. 

 

 What the heck is Mista Steel keepin on his chair… 
 

 Toothpaste! I knew he was sleepin in the office! 

 

You got twenty minutes and what feels like four good 

squeezes ‘a toothpaste. That dumb statue doesn’t stand 
a chance! 

 

SOUND: SHE GOES BACK TO HER OFFICE. SOUNDS FADE. 

 

 

Slowly… slowly… there! 
 

SOUND: CLINKING NOISE. 

 

Yes! Good as new! Good as new plus minty fresh! S’long 
as the boss doesn’t sneeze or breathe heavy or talk or 
make any sudden movements or really any movements at 

all, it should be fine! I’ll just put it back where it 
was reeeeeeal caaaaaaareful… 
 

SOUND: DOOR OPENING. RITA SCREAMS. STATUE WOBBLES ON THE 

DESK. 

 

JUNO: 

 Rita, I’ve got it all figured out! Give me the statue! 
 

RITA: 

Boss! I didn’t expect you back here so soon! Ha ha! 
Uh, didja have a good day? Deep-breathin’ type stuff? 
Anyway it’s real late I think I’m gonna head home now 
so bye-bye— 

 

JUNO: 

The statue, Rita! 

 

RITA: 

But— 
 

JUNO: 

 Come on, now! 

 

RITA: 

 Okay… 
 



RITA: 

Boss I didn’t have time to do the research but you 
can’t be mad cuz it ain’t like I know a thing bout 
statues you know bout my high school budget cuts and 

all that and-- 

 

SOUND: JUNO THROWS IT ON THE GROUND. IT SHATTERS. 

 

 Mista Steel!!! 

 

SOUND: HE SORTS THROUGH THE PIECES UNTIL HE FINDS ONE HE 

WANTS. 

 

JUNO: 

 Bingo. 

 

RITA: 

 But why…! But it’s…! But you…! 
 

JUNO: 

I had it figured out as soon as you said “pharmacy.” 
See that gray powder on the inside of the statue? 

Poison. 

 

RITA: 

 P-p-uh-p-poison?? 

 

JUNO: 

As long as you’re a smoker it is. McCoy’s ritual was 
to look over every new acquisition for his statue 

collection in his armchair, with a cigar and a scotch. 

As he was turning the thing over some powder came out 

the hole in the side, got into the air, reacted with 

the smoke from his cigar, and turned his lungs to 

chowder. And guess who gave him the statue? His 

pharmacist. 

 

RITA: 

 But the statue… 
 

JUNO: 

 Ha! I can’t wait to rub this in the HCPD’s face! 
 

SOUND: HE GOES TO THE DOOR. 

 

Good work, Rita! Remember to lock up at the end of the 

day, alright? 



 

SOUND: DOOR OPENS AND CLOSES. 

 

RITA: 

 Good… work…? 
 

 Huh. 

 

SOUND: COMPUTER DING. 

 

Oh, the Director got another e-mail! An’ this one’s 
from… (GASP)! His dead wife? Well, I just gotta read 
this! 

 

SOUND: CLICKING FADES. 

 

 

THE END 

 

CREDITS 

 

This Rita Minute starred Kate Jones as Rita, with Joshua 

Ilon as Juno Steel.  It was written by Kevin Vibert, and 

directed and sound designed by Sophie Kaner. The Penumbra 

is created and produced by Sophie Kaner and Kevin Vibert. 


